TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Public Hearing - 2018 Budget

Meeting Minutes

January 24, 2018
Call to Order
The Public Hearing was called to order at 7:00 PM
ARTICLE  2.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of one million, thirty-three thousand five hundred eighty-five dollars ($1,033,585) for general municipal operations.  
The article was moved and seconded and open for discussion.
Budget Advisory Committee vote:  2 yes, 4 no
John Adams highlighted sections of the operating budget.  No increase to healthcare, wages were proposed at a 2.5% increase with employee evaluations scheduled for February. He explained that employees may or may not be eligible for the entire percentage increase. The wages for Police has increased due to attracting a viable candidate for the position, as the first round of interviews indicated the wages were not competitive.

Jim McGoff asked what the problems were with highway equipment this year.  Roger Hadlock, Road Agent stated both dump trucks required repair and were towed to and from the highway garage at no cost.  

Jordon Sutherlin asked if maintenance records were being kept for town equipment.  John Adams stated they have begun, but did not begin at the start of 2017.

David Cole asked about the AFG Grant for the fire department.  John Adams stated they have been submitted for the last three years, but not awarded to Orford.

Selectboard vote for Article 2:  2 yes, 1 no

ARTICLE 3.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred twenty-five thousand nine hundred dollars ($225,900) for payments into the following Capital Reserve Funds as follows:


Bridges & Roads CRF (1989)


$100,000


Heavy Equip. Maint. CRF (2003)

$    4,000


Fire Trucks CRF (1989)


$  40,000


Fire Dept. Equip. CRF (2015)


$  25,000


Grader CRF (1983)



$    -0-


Highway Dept. Trucks CRF (1983)

$  37,000


Backhoe/Loader CRF (1983)


$    -0-


Police Cruiser CRF (1978)


$    -0-


Town Buildings CRF (1991)


$  16,400


Cemetery Mower/Bldg CRF (2014)

$    -0-


Fire Dept. Major Repair/Maint. (2017)
$    3,500
The article was moved and seconded and open for discussion.

Budget Advisory Committee vote:  5 yes, 1 no
JJ Hebb asked about FEMA funds and when Town Road #100 Bridge would be replaced.  John Adams stated funds have not come in from FEMA for the July 1st or October 29th storm events.

Lawrence Hibbard questioned if oil changes were done every year on fire trucks and if so the amount charged was high and couldn’t town employees do this.  Chief Straight stated the oil changes were scheduled yearly as they are emergency vehicles.  Tom Thomson stated a capital reserve fund for fire department major repair/maintenance was established in 2017 as the fire department agreed to put replacement vehicles out to 30 years.  David Smith stated there were two requests for warrant articles for a rescue truck and highway dump truck which were denied and felt the CRF could be reduced within those two funds.  Bob Palifka stated he felt there would not be enough money in the large equipment funds in the future for replacement if they continued to be reduced.
McGoff asked the total of the CRF.  Goundrey stated as of December 2016 there was 1.5 million dollars, which seemed like a lot, but with saving to purchase a $400,000 fire truck, it put the total into perspective.

Selectboard vote for Article 3:  2 yes, 1 no

ARTICLE 4.
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate ninety-seven thousand dollars ($97,000) to purchase a one and one-half ton F550 or equivalent dump truck equipped with hydraulic hoist stainless-steel dump body, 10’ snow plow, 100W 2-way radio, including an extended seven-year warranty to be paid as follows:  To authorize the withdrawal of up to ninety-seven thousand dollars ($97,000) from the highway department trucks capital reserve fund and authorize the selectmen to dispose of the current one-ton dump truck with the proceeds to be applied to the purchase price and reduce the amount to be withdrawn for the capital reserve fund.

The article was moved and seconded and open for discussion.

Budget Advisory Committee vote:  5 yes, 1 no

Jim McGoff felt $97,000 for a one-ton was too much and felt $60,000 was more than enough.  Michael Wright reviewed the price breakdown and questioned the stainless steel body.  Roger Hadlock stated the Board and Budget Advisory Committee changed the article to stainless steel.  Ruth Hook questioned why the highway department gets mileage for private vehicles when they have three town vehicles to use.

Selectboard vote for Article 4:  2 yes, 1 no
ARTICLE 5.
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of seventy-five thousand dollars ($75,000).  To pave River Road, or any other paving project approved by the 

Selectboard.  This will be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7, VI.

The article was moved and seconded and open for discussion.

Budget Advisory Committee vote:  2 yes, 4 no

Paul Goundrey explained that last year’s warrant article was non-lapsing and was put on hold to gather input from local contractors to address drainage issues on Archertown Hill.  But, a paving schedule needs to be kept in order to keep ahead of any serious issues.  Michael Wright stated at least one mile of paved road should be re-paved every year and that $75,000 was not a high enough amount to take care of the paved roads properly.  He also mentioned there were a number of grants available if there was a grant writer to apply for and write the grants.  A number of residents voiced their concern to the safety of Archertown Hill and it should be a priority with the Board to address it immediately.
Selectboard vote for Article 5 (with the understanding to focus on Archertown Hill):         3 yes, 0 no

ARTICLE  6. 

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two thousand, five hundred dollars ($2,500) to perform test pits to determine the quality and quantity of sand remaining over the entire parcel of the Town's present sand pit on the west side of Town Shed Road.  Work will be performed by the Highway Department with assistance from professional services.  Professional services will begin a reclamation plan and other materials necessary to meet state regulations.  This will be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7,VI.

The article was moved and seconded and open for discussion.

Budget Advisory Committee vote:  6 yes, 0 no

John Adams explained the concern about the amount of sand remaining in the town sand pit and how long it will last until we would have to purchase sand.  Jim McGoff stated the highway department is purchasing sand so why spend the money to determine how much is in the pit.  Roger Hadlock explained that during the sub-zero weather the sand at the town pit froze, so sand was purchased to put on the roads.

Selectboard vote for Article 6:  3 yes, 0 no

ARTICLE 7.

To see if the Town will vote to raise thirteen thousand seventy-nine dollars ($13,079) for the following requests for appropriations:

Visiting Nurse Alliance/Hospice    $7,000

Grafton County Senior Citizen's     $2,000

Rivendell Trails Association           $   450

Tri-County CAP                              $1,000

Public Health of the Upper Valley  $   929

CASA



         $   500

West Central Behavioral Health      $1,200

The article was moved and seconded and open for discussion.

Budget Advisory Committee vote:  5 yes, 0 no, 1 abstain

With no discussion, the Selectboard vote for Article 7:  3 yes, 0 no

ARTICLE 8.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of one thousand dollars ($1,000) for updating of the Town’s Master Plan

The article was moved and seconded and open for discussion.

Budget Advisory Committee vote:  6 yes, 0 no

Kelley Monahan explained that the Planning Board opted to take on most of the responsibility to update the Master Plan along with their planning assistance utilizing the natural resource inventory and mapping overlays to save the town money.

Selectboard vote for Article 8:  3 yes, 0 no

ARTICLE 9.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of nine hundred dollars ($900) to participate in the Upper Valley Lake Sunapee Regional Planning Commission household hazardous waste collection to be held in Piermont NH.

The article was moved and seconded and open for discussion

Budget Advisory Committee vote:  5 yes, 1 no

Sandra Marsh requested that notice of the collection be advertised in the “Green Up Day” mailer that goes out in May.

Selectboard vote for Article 9:  3 yes, 0 no

ARTICLE 10.

To see if the Town will vote to appropriate three hundred two thousand, seven hundred fifty-six dollars ($302,756.00) to be added to the Bridges and Roads Capital Reserve Fund, with said funds to come from the unassigned fund balance.  This represents the FEMA funds received as a result of the two 2017 storm events.

John Adams explained that this article was necessary, per the NH Department of Revenue Administration, to be able to accept the funds from FEMA from the July 1st and October 29th storm events and replenish the Bridges & Roads Capital Reserve Fund.

Motion by the Board to recommend Article 10:  3 yes, 0 no.
Adjourn

The Public Hearing adjourned at 9:35 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
